ASIA PACIFIC CENTRE - RESPONSIBILITY TO PROTECT

AD HOC AND AS USUAL:

THAI GOVERNMENT'S RESPONSES TO THE MYANMAR CRISIS SINCE THE 2021 COUP



April 2022



Acknowledgements

This report was prepared by a corresponding author Bhanubhatra Jittiang ^{a*}, Lecturer in International Relations at Chulalongkorn University, Thailand, with support from Worrawit Sirijintana^b and Thanawit Wangpuchakane^a.

This report is supported by the Asia-Pacific Center for Responsibility to Protect (APR2P), University of Queensland, Australia. We want to express our deepest gratitude to Noel M. Morada, Director, Regional Diplomacy and Capacity Building APR2P for his encouragement and support from the report conceptualization to publication. We also wish to thank Kasira Cheeppensook, Jason Tower, Sirada Khemmanitthathai, and Tay Zar Myo Win for their feedback on the earlier drafts of the report. All errors and opinions in the report are our own.

Corresponding author

Bhanubhatra Jittiang is Lecturer in the Department of International Relations and the current Director of the Master of Arts and Doctor of Philosophy Program in International Development Studies (MAIDS-GRID) at Chulalongkorn University, Thailand. His work focuses on refugee and forced migration studies, humanitarianism, human security, atrocities prevention, and international security of the global south.

Supporting authors

Worrawit Sirijintana is Graduate student in Global Public Policy at the Central European University, Austria. He completed his bachelor's degree in Political Science from Chiang Mai University.

Thanawit Wangpuchakane is Graduate student in International Relations at Chulalongkorn University, Thailand. He completed his bachelor's degree in Political Science from Chiang Mai University.

Department of International Relations, Chulalongkorn University, Bangkok, THAILAND

^bDepartment of Public Policy, Central European University, Vienna, AUSTRIA

*Corresponding author details: Department of International Relations, Faculty of Political Science, Chulalongkorn University, Henri Dunant Rd., Wang Mai, Pathumwan, Bangkok 10330 THAILAND. Tel. +66 (2) 218 – 7266. E-mail: Bhanubhatra.J@chula.ac.th

First Published April 2022

Asia Pacific Centre for the Responsibility to Protect School of Political Science and International Studies The University of Queensland St Lucia Brisbane QLD 4072 Australia

Email: r2pinfo@uq.edu.au Web https://r2pasiapacific.org/



Executive Summary

This report explores the current socio-political developments in Myanmar and how they affect Thailand. It also investigates Thailand's perception of the Myanmar crisis and how the Thai government's responses. This report provides insights into the effects of the 2021 Myanmar coup and subsequent crises on Thailand and helps us better understand Thailand's foreign policy position and conduct. Our study is exploratory and descriptive, drawing insights from documentary research, in-depth interviews, participation in seminars and talks, and field visits to border areas between Thailand and Myanmar.

We recognize three significant changes in the socio-political dynamics in Myanmar since the coup:

- The perception of the Bamar people, the major ethnic group, toward minorities has become more positive.
- The military as an institution is crumbling, losing its power grip in many areas, with a growing number of defections.
- Myanmar people are united against the junta and have the new aspiration of turning their country into a federal state

Our study also found that the ongoing crisis in Myanmar has affected Thailand in five areas, namely: migration, transborder security, economic affairs, diplomacy, and geopolitics. Specifically:

- Thailand has experienced more migrants and refugees from Myanmar. We categorize them into three groups:
 1) people who crossed into Thailand temporarily—mainly via the natural passes—before returning home;
 2) economic migrants who hope to integrate into Thailand's labor forces;
 and 3) activists and high-profile individuals opposed to the coup,
 some of whom would like to get resettled in a third country.
- The 2021 Myanmar coup also posed threats to Thai nationals living along the border areas and inside Thailand. Cross-border gunfire affect the properties of residents who live in the border area. There were also concerns about the operations of the Myanmar military inside Thailand, the increasing drug activities, and public health challenges.
- The ongoing Myanmar crisis disrupted cross-border trade and regular economic affairs.
- The military coup in Myanmar significantly eroded the trust that the two countries have built over the years, leading to a new challenge of choosing who among the conflicting parties Thailand should engage with in the trust rebuilding process.
- The Myanmar crisis led to potential geopolitical rivalry between major powers, putting Thailand in a strategic dilemma as it faced political pressures from these powers.

In this report, we posit that Thai officials have followed the political developments in Myanmar very closely since the 2021 coup. The 'burden of proximity' makes the government mainly concerned about the influx of the displaced persons and Myanmar's opposition parties. Thailand also acknowledges other security, economic, and international relations impacts. Since the coup, the Thai government's responses to the Myanmar crisis—while being shaped by bureaucrats—are business as usual with an ad hoc feature.

Thailand's business-as-usual foreign affairs consist of dual-track diplomacy: military-to-military and government-to-government, led by the Royal Thai Armed Forces (RTAF) and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA) accordingly. Besides, local villagers also establish local mechanisms for cross-border collaboration with Myanmar people. We argue that the application of business as usual to conduct its foreign relations makes Thailand appear to support the junta though not announced openly. This practice puts Thailand at risk of being condemned by Myanmar people and the international community amid the growing opposition against the Myanmar junta domestically and internationally.

Thailand has also used ASEAN as a platform to engage with Myanmar. However, the Thai government is reactive rather than proactive in dealing with its neighbour. To respond to the immediate effects of the Myanmar crisis—especially the influx of migrants and refugees, Thai officials have adopted ad hoc measures as an add-on feature to the business-as-usual model, including the management of the forcibly displaced and Thai civilians. This practice is planned for a short-period implementation until the situation in Myanmar stabilises.

In conclusion, we believe that the Thai government's policy position towards Myanmar is vague and calls on the Thai government to be more proactive. We propose a 'flexible approach' for Thailand to engage with Myanmar. Our policy recommendation consists of three core components:

- Assisting Myanmar refugees
 We develop a 'flexible humanitarian model' based on the humanitarian-development nexus, allowing Thailand to assist the forcibly displaced while protecting its national interest.
- Pursuing flexible engagement with the junta
 We propose 'flexible engagement,' guided by the vision of the late Dr. Surin Pitsuwan, former ASEAN Secretary
 General, in which Thailand communicates its position towards Myanmar openly and reserves the right to put
 pressure on the junta. This approach also guides us to urge Thailand to be more forceful in pressuring the Nay
 Pyi Taw regime using the ASEAN platform.
- Endorsing federalism in Myanmar
 Amid the ongoing civil war, we strongly recommend that the Thai government engage with other stakeholders inside Myanmar beyond the establishments, especially the National Unity Government (NUG), the National Unity Consultative Council (NUCC), and ethnic armed organizations (EAOs), who have increasingly supported federalism. We believe that Myanmar's federalism should be in the interest of Thailand since it will potentially bring lasting peace to the country.

Introduction

On February 1, 2021, the military coup brought Myanmar back into the dark age of authoritarianism. The Myanmar Armed Forces (or Tatmadaw)—led by Senior General Min Aung Hlaing—seized power from the democratically elected government of Aung San Suu Kyi and her National League for Democracy (NLD) on the day the new parliament was supposed to meet for the first time (BBC 2021a). The military cited widespread fraud in the 2020 November elections as the primary reason for the power grab. However, such allegation contradicted evidence provided by Myanmar's Union Election Commission (UEC) and international observers, who posited that the elections were well-arranged and fair despite being held during the pandemic (BBC 2021b; Lwin 2021). The elections fraud claim is arguably used to leverage the NLD government since the military attempted to negotiate with the government for the political appointments (International Crisis Group 2021).

The military searched and arrested key NLD members, including Aung San Suu Kyi and U Win Myint, the President of Myanmar. They were captured and detained in an unknown location by the military. Evidence suggests that the military allegedly demanded the president declare a state of emergency, which he refused (The Irrawaddy 2021e). The absence of the head of government led the Myanmar Armed Forces to invoke a provision in the constitution of Myanmar that allowed for the transfer of supreme power to the commander-in-chief of Tatmadaw, Min Aung Hlaing. The military then declared a year-long state of emergency (BBC 2021a). The junta then formed the State Administration Council (SAC), claiming to be the caretaker government, with Min Aung Hlaing serving as the SAC Chairman and Prime Minister.

In the aftermath of the coup, a broad swath of people in Myanmar joined hands in opposing the military dictatorship. Their arduous resistance morphed into the Civil Disobedience Movement (CDM), in which competing ethnic militias set aside their differences and participated in protests to topple the military junta (Cabot 2021). The Committee Representing Pyidaungsu Hluttaw (CRPH), consisting of a group of ousted elected NLD lawmakers and other members of parliament, also emerged to claim its legitimate right to be the legislative body in exile. It established the National Unity Government (NUG), an interim executive body, to claim its rightful leadership of the country (The Irrawaddy 2021a). During this time, the National Unity Consultative Council (NUCC), whose members include CRPH, NUG, ethnic armed organizations (EAOs), ethnic political parties, and CDMs, also convened to unite different forces across the country aimed at establishing a federal state for Myanmar (Tun and Thuzar 2022). The Federal Democracy Charter was drafted as a guiding document leading the country to its new political order.

Since the coup, Tatmadaw brutally cracked down on protestors all over the country, killing more than a thousand people, including children and women (Aljazeera 2021e). The violent repressions also forced many to flee from their townships to seek refuge in various areas across the country, and some attempted to cross into Myanmar's neighboring states (Wongcha-um 2021). The widespread use of violence by SAC has led to the formation of the People's Defense Forces (PDFs)—civilian-turned militants—who use armed struggle and guerilla warfare to fight against the SAC. While some PDFs pledge allegiance to the NUG, many are atomized and have been operating independently across the country with primitive weapons. One report approximates that there are more than 300 PDF groups in Myanmar (VOA NEWS 2022a).

As of March 2022, the political situation in Myanmar remains intense. The clash between Tatmadaw and the anti-junta forces has continued daily with no sign of ending. The outrage of the Tatmadaw since the coup resulted in the death toll, which has already passed 1,700 people. Airstrikes have caused civilian casualties, and some people were burned alive, including humanitarian aid workers (The Irrawaddy 2021f). More than 10,000 people are still detained in military custody (Assistance Association for Political Prisoners 2022). According to the Humanitarian Situation Report No. 2, more than five hundred thousand people have become internally displaced persons across Myanmar, while some are refugees (UNICEF 2022). There were also reports of recruiting child soldiers (UCA News 2021). Therefore, the situation inside Myanmar posed significant concerns and security risks to other neighbouring countries and the region. The United States Institute for Peace's Myanmar Study Group describes the ongoing situation as a 'civil war.' The report said,

Twelve months on, the violence has descended into full-scale civil war. This fighting has resulted in significant casualties, and hundreds of thousands of people have been displaced internally and across borders as the army deploys heavy weapons and air assaults, wiping out entire villages in attempts to dislodge EAOs and PDFs (Myanmar Study Group Report 2022).

In the past year, several countries have attempted to pressure the military junta using multiple platforms, hoping to bring them to a dialogue with the opposition. Yet, no considerable effects are seen. Thus, international attention has turned to Myanmar's neighboring countries—including China, India, and ASEAN states, hoping that they would join forces in pressing the Tatmadaw to change course. On April 24, 2021, ASEAN leaders invited Min Aung Hlaing to a meeting in Jakarta, Indonesia, and the meeting produced a five-point consensus, to wit: (1) put an end to the violence; (2) pursue constructive dialogue to seek a peaceful resolution; (3) facilitate mediation by an ASEAN envoy; (4) deliver humanitarian assistance provided by the ASEAN's AHA Center, and (5) allow the high-level visit by the special envoy and delegation to meet with all parties (Bangkok Post 2021d). However, the outcome of this meeting was not well-received by the opposition forces in Myanmar, given that they do not recognize the SAC's legitimacy (Lee 2021).

The subsequent events following the April meeting also reflected the failing regional diplomacy. The military junta doubled down on refusing to accede to the request of the ASEAN special envoy, Erywan Yusof of Brunei Darussalam, which included a visit to the former state counselor Aung San Suu Kyi—citing her criminal charges (The Straits Times 2021). The junta's inaction then led to the growing call for the recognition of the NUG as a legitimate representative of the Myanmar people (The Irrawaddy 2021b) and the exclusion of the military regime from joining future ASEAN meetings. This call led to the refusal to invite Min Aung Hlaing or his representative to participate in the ASEAN summits hosted between October 26 and 28, 2021 (Bandial 2021). This move is a significant step that ASEAN has taken to put political pressure on Myanmar, testing its long-upheld principle of non-interference. However, as soon as Cambodia assumed the ASEAN chairmanship, Hun Sen visited Nay Pyi Taw in January 2022, leading many observers to question the bloc's unity.

Despite these developments, all eyes continue to focus on the reactions of Myanmar's vital neighbor, Thailand, whose military has very close relationship with the Tatmadaw, hoping that it could have done more to make a difference in Myanmar. Thailand is among countries with the most at stake in the Myanmar crisis because they share a 2,416-kilometer border, running from its northernmost province of Chiang Rai to the southern Andaman Sea coast. More than 200 Thai companies—large and small—have invested in various economic sectors, ranging from petroleum and natural gas to agricultural production (Wai 2019). Thus, the Thai government's actions and position could have carried a significant political weight toward political developments inside Myanmar.

Since the 2021 coup, the Thai government has remained generally silent. It refrains from condemning violence and grave human rights violations in Myanmar—despite expressing its concern in the media (Matichon 2021a). In the first few months after the coup, Thailand reluctantly assisted refugees who attempted to cross into its territories (Wongcha-um and Thepgumpanat 2021). Even worse, the Thai military sent personnel to join Myanmar's Armed Forces Day celebration and allegedly attempted to send foods and supplies to aid Tatmadaw units stationed along the Thai - Myanmar border when they requested assistance from their Thai counterparts (Bangkok Post 2021b; Khaosod 2021b). In February 2022, images of the Thai Ambassador to Myanmar visiting Min Aug Hlaing and other junta-appointed ministers before leaving her post also emerged, suggesting that Thailand may have tacitly recognized the SAC as the legitimate government of Myanmar (MGRonline 2022b).

At the multilateral level, the Thai prime minister also refused to participate in the special ASEAN summit in April 2021, citing the surge in Covid-19 cases in the country (Radio Free Asia 2021). In September 2021, Thailand also abstained on a UN resolution condemning the Myanmar military, arguing that condemnation would not help make constructive changes to the ongoing situation (Bangkok Post 2021e). However, Thailand seemed to shift its position slightly at the

multilateral level during the ASEAN summit in October 2021, when the Thai government became more supportive of ASEAN's forceful positions, including the exclusion of Min Aung Hlaing from the summit (Ng and Gomez 2021). Apart from that action, the overall position of Thailand is uncertain, leading many to question Bangkok's actual policy and reactions to the ongoing crisis inside its neighbor.

Socio-Political Developments in the Post-2021 Coup Myanmar

Since the 2021 coup, the socio-political landscape in Myanmar has changed drastically, at least in three major areas. First, the perception of the Bamar people, the major ethnic group, towards other minorities changed significantly. Second, the military as an institution is crumbling, losing its power grip in many areas, and experiencing more defections. Third, the Myanmar people are united against the junta and are now pursuing a new aspiration of turning Myanmar into a federal state.

For decades, the Myanmar military arrogated upon itself the mission to guiding the country forward. With information campaigns, power position, and political machinery, it was able to sway public opinion and foster negative attitudes towards other ethnic minorities. The Tatmadaw enjoyed significant support from the Bamar people that make up nearly 70% of Myanmar's population. The 2021 coup, however, disrupted and changed this dynamic. Many Bamar people—especially the younger generation—who have enjoyed a decade of more political freedom—turned their back on the military. They are greatly concerned about their country moving backward into the dark age of military rule and see freedom as a price worth fighting. Many young Bamar people have turned to armed struggle against the junta due to this conviction. One freedom fighter for example, said: 'I always believe in non-violent movement, but this time is different. Without arms, we will not be able to get rid of the military in politics' (Myanmar Activist#4, interview, February 10, 2022). Many joined hands with others and formed PDFs. Some have also operated independently with primitive or homemade weapons. For this reason, it is difficult to identify who belongs to the PDF because it can be anyone. Thus, it is essential to recognize that PDFs are not an institutionalized organization but rather an atomized operation of people with the shared hope to make a difference in their country, primarily by toppling the Min Aung Hlaing regime. Their independent activities, however, do not make them lack unity or coordination. Several groups are communicating with each other.

The 2021 coup also led many Bamar people to share empathy with other ethnic minorities, including the Rohingya. In discussions with three Bamar activists with different political ideologies, we learned that their view on violence toward the Rohingya had changed significantly after the coup. One of them felt that the military's misinformation campaign misled them and the coup made them to feel more connected to the minorities given that their lives and properties have been threatened in the same way (Myanmar Activist#1, interview, January 29, 2022). For this reason, many anti-coup supporters are more willing to collaborate with other ethnic minorities and ethnic armed groups to fight against the junta.

The divergence of the Bamar people's support to the anti-junta forces also suggests the crumbling of the Myanmar military's ideology and their power. The widespread use of violence in many areas, including in Yangon, made people believe that Tatmadaw is no longer the esteemed protector of the people or the nation but rather a national disgrace. This feeling has contributed to the increasing mistrust between people and the military. The military's attacks in several townships where homes of many low-ranking officials are located has also led to their growing defection from the armed services. Many refused to point guns at innocent civilians who may be their friends, relatives, and family members (France24 2021c). Besides, many increasingly defected due to low morale as their salaries were not paid and heavy losses to PDFs and ethnic armed forces in many areas (Reuters 2022). This mounting crisis inside the Tatmadaw may be one of the reasons why Min Aung Hlaing saw the urge to call for unity among his personnel in his Myanmar Armed Forces Day address.

The rising defection has also affected the ground operations of the Tatmadaw. Not only the armed forces have lost troop numbers, but some confidential information also gets transferred to the opposition, affecting Tatmadaw's strategies. Data from the ethnic forces indicated that some group has successfully taken control of several areas once under the rule of Tatmadaw (France24 2021b; The Irrawaddy 2022). The heavy use of airstrikes also reinforced the fact that the military might of the Myanmar Armed Forces is weakening. We believe that the air superiority is the only way the Tatmadaw can maintain somewhat strategic leverage over the resistance forces. Once this advantage is fallen, there is a high chance that the current regime will be defeated.

Finally, although there are factions among the junta's oppositions, we have found that they have been more united in recent months—at least for common goals, such as establishing federalism in Myanmar and limiting military role in

politics. EAOs are also supportive of both propositions, given that they felt betrayed by the junta that did not honor the Nationwide Ceasefire Agreement (NCA). The Federal Democracy Charter (2021) serves as the primary document envisioning how Myanmar will move forward as a Union. The five guiding principles states that:

- 1. The member states of the Union and the people in these states are the original owners of sovereignty.
- 2. The Federal Democracy Union is established with member states which have equal rights and right to self-determination in full. All the member states of the Union (all the federal units) are equal in terms of politics.
- 3. Member states of the Union have the right to enact their own respective State Constitution.
- 4. The Union exercises Power Sharing, Revenue Sharing and Fiscal Federalism. In doing so, it exercises the Subsidiary Principle where the system allows the government level closest to the people can act.
- 5. All Federal Union Security and Defense forces shall be under the supervision and administration of democratically elected civilian government. They shall exercise policy based on human security.

Based on the Charter, it is apparent that the political conversation among groups in Myanmar is no longer about ceasefire but rather how to build a strong nation moving forward under federalism.

Impacts of the Myanmar Crisis on Thailand

The military coup, subsequent civil war, and changing socio-political landscape in Myanmar affected its neighboring countries, especially Thailand. Specifically, the impact on Thailand are in five areas: migration, transborder security, economic affairs, diplomacy, and geopolitics. Although these impacts are presented separately in this report, they are interconnected. We are convinced that if the situation in Myanmar does not get resolved positively soon, the negative effects will grow and pose long-term risks for Thailand.

Migration

Thailand has experienced an increasing number of migrants and refugees from Myanmar who travel both by air and through the natural passes. The UNHCR reported that approximately 25,000 people have already sought refuge overseas, including in Thailand (UNHCR 2022). We classify people who travel to Thailand into three groups: 1) people who have crossed to be in Thailand temporarily—mainly via the natural passes—before returning home; 2) economic migrants who hope to integrate into Thailand's labor forces; and 3) activists, individuals, and high-profile opponents of the regime.

The first group is perhaps the largest group that came into Thailand since the coup. Many were from ethnic-controlled areas fleeing from the Tatmadaw's airstrikes. They have traveled into Thailand using natural passes between the two countries, primarily via Mae Hong Son and Tak provinces. There have been several influxes since February 1, 2021. The first two significant movements occurred between March 27 and April 1, 2021, and between April 28 and 29, 2021. The plight of refugees happened after Tatmadaw's land campaigns and air assaults attacking the anti-coup forces and strongholds of the Karen groups located close to the Thai border. Several casualties and injuries were reported. Approximately 7,000 crossed the Salween River to seek temporary refuge in Thailand (Aljazeera 2021b). A similar trend continued until March 31, 2022, when nearly 2,000 forcibly displaced people crossed into Thailand for temporary shelters in Tak province (Transborder news 2022).

Our findings reveal that the first group of people does not intend to seek refuge in Thailand permanently. Once the situation inside Myanmar improves, they hope to return home due to concerns about their belonging, properties, and, ultimately, land. Some people have learned from their previous experiences in the Kayin State that if they vacated their home and land for too long, the Myanmar military could take away those lands and distribute them to released prisoners or others ((Myanmar Activist#7, interview, February 6, 2022). That means the local people would forever lose their plantation and livelihoods.

The second group of people fleeing Myanmar for Thailand is composed of high-profile opposition personalites, political activists, and intellectuals. These people are key figures in the anti-junta movement. Many of them came out of Myanmar earlier, both via air or through natural passes. For those traveling into Thailand via air, many took special flights using a special tourist visa (STV) introduced by the Tourism Authority of Thailand (TAT) as part of the economic measure to boost Thailand's tourism industry. Their visa is valid for three months and can be extended up to two times for 90 days each (Royal Thai Government Gazette 2020). As this group of people has sought refuge in Thailand's urban areas, some have attempted to register for refugee status with UNHCR upon entry into Thailand. However, their request was denied—creating a protection vacuum, especially after their overstays. Therefore, urban refugees are at

risk of being arrested and detained for illegal stay and may get deported eventually. A recent discussion with the staff of one non-profit indicates that some of them have been restricted in their movements, and several local organizations and lawyers have coordinated with Thai officials, UNHCR, and diplomats to assist them (NGO#3, interview, November 17, 2021).

A more significant number of the high-profile cases have traveled into Thailand using natural passes between the two countries, primarily via Tak province. Many initially entered the ethnic-controlled areas, especially the Karen National Union's territories, for temporary protection before traveling into Thailand. They later crossed by foot over the river into Thailand. There were also reports of bribes being paid to border guards and local police officers for entering the Kingdom and remaining safely in the area (VOA NEWS 2022b).

The last group of Myanmar people crossing into Thailand is composed of economic migrants. Since violence broke out after the 2021 coup, the livelihoods of individuals inside Myanmar have changed drastically. Many have lost their jobs and hope to cross into Thailand for new opportunities. While some come originally as a tourist, many of them depend on natural passes for crossing. Migrants also depend on smugglers' assistance for border crossing. They may have to pay as much as 20,000 THB (MGRonline 2022a). Bangkok Post reported in June 2021 that the smuggling network operating transnationally with a person inside Myanmar who brought migrants from townships to come to Thailand through natural passes before leaving them with a contact person on the Thai side (Chongcharoen 2021). In November 2021, the Thai Armed Forces in Tak province arrested 111 men and 73 women who attempted to cross into Thailand using the natural pass (Siamrath 2021). In January 2022, nearly 100 people were captured in the Fang district of Chiang Mai (MGRonline 2022a). All were presented in the media as illegal migrant workers, while in fact, they can also be refugees since the mixed migration nature of their movement makes it difficult to make a distinction. Accordingly, we acknowledge that this category of people fleeing from Myanmar and the previous two are not always mutually exclusive.

Although the growth of the smuggling network is a spin-off from the migration challenges posed by the Myanmar crisis and constitutes a threat to Thailand's national security, we do not believe that the forcibly displaced and economic migrants themselves are a threat to Thailand. The first two group is composed of people fleeing war and unrest for safety and peace, while the latter hopes to rebuild their livelihoods since opportunities have become restricted in their home country. Many of these people should, therefore, be seen as an asset to Thai society. The key challenge, we argue, is how to shield these people from becoming victims of smuggling networks.

As the crisis in Myanmar continues, there is a high likelihood that a significant influx of the forcibly displaced will enter Thailand for asylum. The UNHCR's Myanmar Emergency Update for March 2022 reported that around 503,000 people have been recently displaced inside Myanmar. More than seventy percent of them seek asylum in Kayin, Kayah, and Shan states, bordering Thailand (UNHCR 2022). From the start of 2022 onwards, the intense airstrikes of the Myanmar Armed Forces in the ethnic-controlled areas in Kayin and Kayah states have displaced nearly thousands of people into forest areas. Many of these people may make their way into Thailand if the situation gets worse (ThaiPBS 2021b; The Economist 2021).

However, no reports could accurately estimate the number of forcibly displaced for several reasons. First, the movement pattern of the forcibly displaced remains primarily temporary. Second, some may seek asylum in safe areas, including forests, hoping to return home after the fights. Third, there are no credible estimates since independent observers could not enter Myanmar. However, regardless of the accurate number, one clear implication for Thailand at the intersection between the Myanmar crisis and migration is that the forcibly displaced will make their way into Thailand if the political unrest in Myanmar continues. The Thai government will, therefore, need to manage the migration flows due to the burden of proximity.

Transborder Security

The 2021 coup also posed a security threat to Thai nationals in the border areas. Between April 17 and 25, 2021, residents of Ban Ta Fang reported that Myanmar Armed Forces shot their boats and disrupted daily border crossing. Myanmar soldiers also inspected the merchandise of Thai traders, which was an uncommon practice (Naewna 2021b). Besides, they also hit one boat on which border patrol police boarded (NGO#1, interview, September 20, 2021). These military activities disrupted the livelihoods of Thai citizens living in the border area, creating fear for their lives.

On April 27, 2021, 450 residents of Ban Mae Sam Lap in the Mae Hong Son province had to leave their homes and seek refuge at the Huai Kong Kad School, located 7 kilometers away, after the fight between Tatmadaw and Karen National Union (KNU) erupted (Daily News 2021). Residents also heard gunshots and military planes flying over their residential area, suspecting Myanmar military jet might have crossed into Thailand's air space. A report from the Governor of Mae

Hong Son also indicated that gunshots from the Myanmar side injured one Ban Mae Sam Lap resident (PPTV 2021), reinforcing that conflicts in Myanmar have affected Thailand.

The Thai military negotiated with local Tatmadaw officers in response to the situation. The Myanmar side agreed to neither search nor shoot local ships of Mae Sam Lap residents, but they asked for food delivery to them in return. Regardless of the Myanmar soldiers' desperation and attention for aid, the livelihoods of Thai nationals on the frontline and the Thai sovereignty were at stake, calling into question what the Thai military could have done more to defend Thailand and Thai citizens.

In mid-December 2021, the security concern grew among the Thai residents as the effects of the airstrikes and violent clashes in Myanmar had spilled over into Thailand. The gunshots were heard in Mae Sot, located 10 kilometers away from the border (Thairath 2021b). Bullets also fell in the Thai territories hitting properties of local residents. The fear for lives has propelled some to take cover in the bomb shelters (Sanook news 2021). In response, the Thai military lighted a smoke grenade to signal to the Myanmar side that the bullets had affected Thai soil and used the established mechanism to submit a formal complaint to Myanmar (Bangkokbiznews 2021). Apart from these actions, the Thai government and officials have not taken any other proactive steps.

Beyond border security, the military coup has also posed a security challenge inside Thailand. There were several reports of the active intelligence operations of Tatmadaw inside Thailand. One local NGO informed us that the forcibly displaced from Myanmar in Thailand's northern cities were followed by suspicious individuals who took photos of them and their whereabouts (NGO#1, interview, September 20, 2021).

Another Thai activist also indicated credible proof that the junta government sent informants to be among the forcibly displaced people fleeing Myanmar. Some agents were former NLD supporters (NGO#2, interview, September 29, 2021). Besides, the arrival of Myanmar political activists and high-profile figures into Thailand has also raised concerns among Thai officials who feared that the country would be used as haven for launching Myanmar opposition movement—which historically happened in the past (Official#3, interview, October 6, 2021).

Another major security challenge is drug trafficking. Following the coup, Jeremy Douglas, a Regional Representative of the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) for Southeast Asia and the Pacific, suggested, 'We are concerned that already very high drug production and trafficking levels will increase' (cited in Stone 2021). The political unrest inside Myanmar has provided an 'ideal condition' for the growth of cartels—mainly since parties involved in the conflicts likely use drug money to purchase weapons and run their operations. This prediction is not a new insight, given that conflicting parties in Myanmar have a long history of engaging in illicit drug trade to raise funds to support their military operations. As a result, Thailand will likely continue to serve as a transit route for drug trafficking to other countries. Although illicit drugs may not be a new security challenge, the intensification of drugs activities requires active undertaking of Thai officials

Finally, the public health of Myanmar migrants will also become another security concern for Thailand. The coup in essentially made the pandemic response efforts in Myanmar to collapse. As of November 2019, less than 20% of Myanmar citizens are vaccinated, making the country one of the most vulnerable to the future waves of the Covid-19 outbreaks. The Tatmadaw also threatened and attacked doctors, nurses, and medical personnel, especially if they joined the resistance (Krishna and Howard 2021), causing further service shortages. The vulnerability of Myanmar's health-care system eventually posed a public health challenge to Thailand, especially if another major outbreak hit Myanmar because of the new variant. However, as the pandemic does not discriminate between peoples and the infection is two-way, any contact of an infected Thai individual with the Myanmar community could significantly damage and put Myanmar further at risk for COVID-19 infection.

Economic Affairs

Economic relations between the two countries were also affected by the crisis in Myanmar after the coup, given that Thailand is the sixth-largest foreign investor with nearly 200 companies (Thansettakij 2021a) in the country. Thailand's companies have invested in various sectors, including construction, energy, food, agriculture, etc. The economic concerns of Thai companies come from both actions inside and outside of Myanmar. Within Myanmar, there is a concern that the junta might threaten businesses by imposing fines or even confiscating them, making business volatile. The unrest caused by the coup has also resulted in resistance to consumption and the use of services provided by companies linked to the Myanmar armed forces. Moreover, the civil disobedience movement campaign has led to workers' strikes, which stops the production line in many Thai businesses (Prachachat Turakij 2021).

Moreover, as foreign governments have imposed economic sanctions on Myanmar, companies have been concerned about reducing profits. Consequently, these concerns have led many Thai companies to suspend their projects, investment, and operation in Myanmar. For example, the AMATA Corporation halted the construction of the Yangon Amata Smart and Eco-City (YASEC), which was designed for facilitating foreign investment (Apisitniran 2021). Beyond trade and investment inside Myanmar, Thai businesses have also been concerned about the cross-border trade insecurity due to the unpredictability of the junta's border decisions. Concerns that the Tatmadaw might impose border closure make demand unpredictable (Khaosod 2021a).

However, we would like to note that the economic effects of the Myanmar crisis on Thailand will take shape slowly, especially in the energy business. Since the coup, the Thai state-owned corporations, particularly the PTT Public Company Limited (PTT), have collaborated with military-linked energy companies to increase their presence in Myanmar (Human Rights Watch 2021). This happened against the backdrop of the western oil corporations, such as Chevron and Total, stopped doing business with the junta since the coup (Reuters 2021b). Besides, Thai consumer goods, such as soft and energy drinks, have played an essential role in becoming alternative products for Myanmar people (Arayas-ukawat 2021). Beverages, instant coffee, sweetened condensed water, and condensed milk, in particular, have been imported in a significant volume through land borders. The junta government eventually had to control the land import of these products.

In the long run, observers suggest that Thailand needs to beware of the following trends inside Myanmar, which could affect Thailand. First, the Kyat (MMK) volatility rate can initially burden entrepreneurs inside Myanmar. However, in the long term, the purchasing power of entrepreneurs will likely affect business partners inside Thailand. Second, the lack of liquidity in the Myanmar economy caused financial stress. Private banks cannot operate normally due to employee strikes and unrest. Thus, the cash flow from the ATM is not enough to meet the needs of the people in Myanmar, leading public spending to be slowed or decreased and affecting the trading business sector and investments owned by many Thais in Myanmar, such as manufacturing plants and department stores. In recent months, many of them have had to halt operations indefinitely due to a lack of workers (Thairath 2021a).

Diplomacy

The military coup in Myanmar has also eroded the trust that the two governments have built over the years. As Thailand continues to be the critical strategic neighbor of Myanmar, the junta's foreign minister rushed to come to Thailand after the coup (Maulia and Jibiki 2021). However, the ascension of the military generals requires Thailand to reassess its policy direction. Although the Thai leadership may have long engaged with the junta through military ties, the latter's power assumption requires a different engagement dynamic. The Myanmar generals are now operating both military and civilian activities. Accordingly, the trust-building process with Nay Pyi Taw needs to be reconsidered.

Nevertheless, since the 2021 coup, some members of the previous democratically elected Myanmar government who now formed the NUG and the anti-junta activists have become skeptical of the Thai government's position. This is so given that, as the Irrawaddy stated, 'Thailand has reportedly told diplomats that it will not accept anyone who is in opposition to the [military] regime' (The Irrawaddy 2021d). There were also rumors among the forcibly displaced that Thai officials had been ordered to arrest members of NUG (NGO#1, interview, September 20, 2021). The recent visit of the Thai Ambassador to Min Aung Hlaing has also made many anti-junta parties believe that the Thai government has endorsed and recognized of the regime in Nay Pyi Taw. This scenario poses a key trust-building challenge for Thailand with another major faction of the Myanmar society and potentially with the international community that increasingly recognize the legitimacy of NUCC, NUG, and the anti-junta resistance forces.

Geopolitics

The ongoing conflict inside Myanmar also posed geopolitical challenges in the border area. Lay Kay Kaw is one of the main towns severely affected by the Tatmadaw's airstrikes. Japan previously aimed to turn the township into a special economic zone parallel with the Mae Sot Special Economic Zone on the Thai side. The Nippon Foundation helped build residents' homes and rejuvenate the city (Karen News 2022). However, the town is now turned into a battleground driving investors out of the area. While the SAC cited the growing PDF activities as the reason for the bombing, one observer informed us that the attack on the area served the SAC's strategic purpose. Tatmadaw aimed to take control of the borderlands between Thailand and Myanmar to have more leverage in negotiating with the Thai authorities and businesses for cross-border trade and other economic activities (Myanmar Activist#7, interview, February 6, 2022). The latter explanation is consistent with information found interviewed by a local Thai official who informed us that Myanmar military officials attempted to buy many plots of lands in the areas across from Mae Sot before the coup and confiscated them without paying the rest of payments after the coup happened (Official#5, interview, February 4, 2022).

As some investors from Japan and other countries left Myanmar, we recognize that there could be an attempt by parties in the Myanmar conflict to bring major powers more involved in the ongoing political scene. China, in particular, has already expressed keen interest in investing in the areas along the Thai - Myanmar border. Shwe Kokko, a township located north of Lay Kay Kaw, saw a booming in Chinese investments even after the military coup (The Irrawaddy 2021c). We believe that the continuing engagement of China in these areas aims to provide China with convenient access to the Asian Highway 1 (AH 1), which will allow China to have faster connection to Myanmar's heartland and eventually the Andaman Sea as part of its Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). The assertion of Chinese influence in the areas will likely bring the US and allies into the geopolitical play. Washington has, in recent years, demonstrated a growing concern about China's expansive influence in the Southeast Asian region, and perhaps this may help explain why the US continued to operate its embassy inside Myanmar. This geopolitical competition will put Thailand at a strategic political disadvantage due to political pressure from both major powers.

Thailand's Foreign Policy Towards Post-Coup Myanmar

Foreign Policy Outlook

Since the coup, different sectors in Thai society have been closely watching the situation in Myanmar. Many Generation-Z activists have become more identified with Myanmar activists through symbols, such as the three-finger salute, which was first used in Thailand to oppose the 2014 coup and later adopted by Myanmar protesters. Some also invited Myanmar protestors to join the Milk Tea Alliance, a regional online-based pro-democracy movement (France24 2021a; The Diplomat 2021). #WhatsHappeningInMyanmar had become a trending hashtag on Thailand's Twitter, especially when there was grave violence inside Myanmar in the first few months after the coup.

Despite enthusiastic support for the opposition in Myanmar among some Thai netizens, the Thai government has refrained from communicating its official position toward Myanmar. However, we believe that Thai officials have followed the political development in Myanmar and the crisis very closely since the 2021 Coup. The 'burden of proximity' makes the government mainly concerned about the influx of the displaced persons and Myanmar's opposition parties. Thailand also acknowledges other security, economic, and international relations risks affecting Thailand. In March 2021, Thailand's Foreign Ministry issued a statement saying,

As a next-door neighbor sharing a long common border, with Myanmar and Thai peoples having close interaction in many aspects, Thailand continues to follow developments in Myanmar with much concern. As with other countries, we are saddened by the loss of lives and sufferings of the people of Myanmar due to escalating violence in the country (Ministry of Foreign Affairs Thailand 2021)

Similar announcements were made in the subsequent months following the escalation of conflicts. In June 2021, Tanee Sangrat, a spokesperson of the Thai Foreign Ministry, said, 'We have been following developments in Myanmar closely with much concern, especially incidents of violence in many parts of the country.' He also called for the effective implementation of the ASEAN's five-point consensus (Aljazeera 2021d). Although these official announcements in the first few months suggest Thailand's concern about Myanmar, they do not reveal much about Thailand's position towards the junta or the crisis. It seems like Thailand was in the 'wait and see' mode.

In July 2021, the Thai government gave a hint at a more precise position of Thailand towards Myanmar and the crisis. The foreign ministry spokesperson said, 'As a close neighboring country, Thailand wishes to see peace, stability, and the well-being of the people in Myanmar. Thailand does not have the luxury of distance but has to consider the reality of [having] a common border with Myanmar. This is why Thailand cannot afford to be complacent about what is happening in Myanmar' (Bangkok Post 2021e). This statement suggests that Thailand is perplexed about how it should act toward Myanmar, considering that it is a neighboring country with a long border. It also aligns with findings from our interview with one diplomat who said, 'Thailand wants to keep all communication open' with Myanmar (Official#2, interview, October 5, 2021).

Since the formation of the NUG and NUCC, it remains unclear whether the Thai government has attempted to engage with the government- and legislative body-in exile despite the claims from some NUG members that they have had some exchanges with the foreign affairs ministry. To the best of our knowledge, we think that the Thai government has not yet seen the NUG as a unifying force, given political fragmentation with multiple competing parties. Besides, Thai officials continue to struggle to assess how they should develop a concrete position in Myanmar. As the previous diplomat eventually said, 'We still don't see the light at the end of the tunnel [for the Myanmar crisis]' (Official#2, interview, October 5, 2021).

Nonetheless, we believe Thailand's ambiguity represents the attempt to balance its interests in the Nay Pyi Taw government, the NUG, and the international community. We believe that the Thai government refrains from officially endorsing the junta government partially because of its fear of international condemnation, which may affect Thailand's international image. Shaming the coup and the military government can also pose security to Thailand, given Thailand's close relations with the Myanmar government. It may also haunt the ruling government since General Prayuth himself staged a coup when he first came to power.

The ambiguous position of Thailand towards the Myanmar junta also demonstrates that Thailand does not see itself as having privilege over any negotiations with Tatmadaw. This scenario reflects the outlook of the Thai – Myanmar relations in the late 20th century, which Ganesan (2006: 146) once put, 'Thailand's relationship with Myanmar since 1988 has been largely reactive. Over time, governments in Thailand have realized that very little can be done to nudge the [Myanmar] military government to institute democratic reforms or liberalize the political environment. Consequently, perhaps being reactive is the only option left.' While the Myanmar military regime has been unshaken for over thirty years, Thailand also remains unchanged. It shows Thailand's flagging diplomacy and statecraft and its lack of new initiatives—especially under the current regime, which has held power for nearly one decade.

Foreign Policy Actions

Based on the outlook, we argue that Thailand has responded to the Myanmar crisis accordingly based on two tracks: 'ad hoc' and 'business as usual,' making the overall response tactical rather than strategic. 'Ad hoc' refers to the implementation of instant measures to address the immediate effects of the coup, especially the arrivals of migrants and refugees. These practices are intended to be used for a short period to respond to the emerging situation. However, Thailand's historical ad hoc policy implementation pattern suggests that these measures will likely continue to be the Thai government's long-term responses if the Myanmar crisis prolongs.

'Business as usual' refers to the conduct of Thailand's foreign affairs with Myanmar through multilateral and bilateral channels. Bilaterally, we found two main engagement tracks, namely government-to-government and military-to-military tracks, led by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA) and the Royal Thai Armed Forces (RTAF), accordingly. Since both Thai agencies share different interests and policy outlooks and lack coordination, the dual-track engagement with Myanmar is unsynchronized and becomes somewhat paralleled though not always clear-cut. This conduct may help explain multiple contradictory actions that Thai officials have taken since the 2021 Coup. For example, while the Ministry of Foreign Affairs expressed concerns about the crisis and widespread violence in Myanmar in early March 2021, the Royal Thai Armed Forces sent troops to parade and join Myanmar's Armed Forces Day celebration later in the same month.

At the multilateral level, Thailand has relied on the collective ASEAN decisions and tends to go with the leadership of other states in developing a response to Myanmar Crisis. Thai officials, including the prime minister, have endorsed different positions of ASEAN countries, starting from the five-point consensus, the appointment of an ASEAN envoy, and the exclusion of Myanmar from ASEAN summits. Nevertheless, to what extent Thailand will endorse the direction led by Cambodia's ASEAN chairmanship remains unclear.

Ad Hoc Response to the Myanmar Crisis

The ad hoc approach is a typical path bureaucratic agencies have taken to respond to an emerging situation. Viteritti (1982) suggests that there are two components to it. First, there is some form of 'temporary' organizational arrangement. Second, the operation is somewhat separate from the daily practice of the bureaucracy. The Thai government used the ad hoc approach for an extended period—especially when confronting situations that Thailand perceives to end in a few months or years, such as the management of displaced people between the 1950s and 1980s.

Implementing the ad hoc approach in the Thai policy circle takes place through the application of tools especially cabinet resolutions, which could be altered once the new government assumes power. It can also be pursued by developing standard operating procedures (SOP) or enforcement guidelines. Therefore, this approach suggests the temporariness of policy conduct.

Since the Thai government has no clear foreign policy towards Myanmar, the ad hoc measures have become the dominant measure Thailand has adopted to respond to the crisis' impacts especially the flow of migrants. In the first few weeks after the coup, different border units at various locations have adopted several temporary practices to respond to the arrivals of the forcibly displaced (Khaosod 2021c; Matichon 2021b; Naewna 2021a). Refugees were welcomed

in some areas while being pushed out of the Thai territories in others. While these unsynchronized actions suggest the lack of coordination between officials in different regions, they also showed what operations officials thought they should do in such situation. This type of decision forms the essence of the ad hoc approach.

However, as the Thai government received complaints and criticisms domestically and abroad, and experienced more influx of the forcibly displaced, officials at both national and local levels have started to develop response plans. The National Security Council (NSC) devised a standard operating procedures (SOP) for managing the forcibly displaced at the national level. It was based on the method that Thailand adopted to control other groups of refugees and asylum seekers in the past, and labeling the new group of arrivals, for example. They are known as 'people fleeing unrest' (as opposed to 'people fleeing fighting') as they have been in a protracted refugee situation along the Thai – Myanmar border for more than thirty years.

Although most SOP details remain primarily confidential, the plan aims to assist those who need genuine protection. It is unclear how the screening would take place besides a brief oral investigation. The Thai government proposes to put the forcibly displaced into the 'temporary safe area' or 'the waiting area for repatriation,' which will be established in all provinces along the border (Official#4, personal communication, November 7, 2021). These two designated spaces are said to locate not too far from each other, with the former placed closer to the border under the supervision of the Thai military. The latter locates deeper into Thai territories with the management of the Ministry of Interior. Some of the publicly known temporary safe areas include the Kamnan Pan Cowshed, the Mae Ku Luang Stadium, the Moei Khong Cowshed, and the Baan Muen Lue Chai Temple—all in Tak Province.

Judging from the location of the temporary safe areas in cowshed, the Thai government has no intention to assist refugees from Myanmar in the long term, fearing the protracted refugee situation and refugee assistance as a pull factor attracting more of them. Thus, Thailand has envisioned the forcibly displaced to temporarily be in Thailand and return to Myanmar as soon as the situations improve. However, it is essential to note that the Thai government currently does not distinguish people coming from Myanmar into groups in a similar way we do so in this report. Refugees are seen as being homogenous, which we believe makes the Thai government's reactions flawed and ineffective.

Although the ad hoc approach may serve Thailand's interest in the short term, we believe that this policy measure will be ineffective in the long run. If Thailand's experience of managing the forcibly displaced could teach the Thai government one lesson, this should be that its ad hoc approach has always turned into a long-term mechanism for managing a given situation—be it the influx of ethnic minorities from Myanmar remaining in the nine camps or the boat people from Vietnam. Thus, we believe that there is a need for the Thai government to abandon the ad hoc approach and develop a long-term institutionalized strategy that will likely allow Thailand to manage a worst-case scenario if the Myanmar crisis becomes a protracted conflict.

Business As Usual

Apart from the ad hoc approach, the Thai government's relations with Myanmar since the 2021 coup have been business-as-usual, which could be traced back all the way to the mid-1990s. Specifically, Thailand engages with the junta's seamlessly based on the perception that the military is the de facto government compared to its opponents who are operating more loosely even with the creation of the NUCC and NUG. Accordingly, this approach sees Thai officials as not recognizing the rapid changing political dynamics inside Myanmar.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Government-to-Government (G2G) Relations

The Ministry of Foreign Affairs has played a vital role in managing ties with Myanmar, and trust-building has been the core pillar of foreign relations between the two countries. Historically, the Thai government sided with the US and the free world during the Cold War and it perceived Myanmar as a security threat—especially since General Ne Win, who staged a coup and rose to power in 1962, had adopted the Burmese Way to Socialism (Huang 2013).

When Thailand opened its door to other socialist countries in the mid-1970s, it attempted to normalize its relations with Myanmar. Thailand had developed a more amicable relationship with the Myanmar ruling government between 1978 and 1987; there were continuous high-level visits and more honest exchanges of views. The relationship flourished in 1991 after Thailand pursued a policy of transforming Myanmar and its Indochinese neighbours from a battle-field into a marketplace during the premiership of General Chatichai Choonhavan (Kislenko 2002).

In 1992, Thailand introduced 'constructive engagement' policy towards Myanmar. There are four major components of this policy: 1) respecting the sovereignty and territorial integrity of each other and the principle of non-interference; 2) developing collaboration with Myanmar in all aspects based on common interest; 3) not isolating Myanmar to help bring stability, security, prosperity to Myanmar people; and 4) recognizing that peace in Myanmar and the well-being of its people will provide Southeast Asia peace and stability (Jayanama 2007). ASEAN later adopted this policy to engage with Myanmar. However, Jayanama (2016) suggested that constructive engagement was ineffective. The Myanmar government did not share the same interest as other ASEAN countries—including Thailand, and ASEAN lacked a strategy to achieve the goals of its newly developed approach.

When Thaksin came to power in 2001 and Thailand implemented the proactive Forward Engagement Policy, focusing on the common economic interest, there was an overall better development in the Thai – Myanmar relations. However, old-age issues such as drug trafficking, migrant workers, and ethnic armed groups remain the security concerns of Thailand. The diplomatic relationship between Thailand and Myanmar has always returned to trust-building processes (The Irrawaddy 2018). Myanmar always wanted Thailand's cooperation, especially in cracking down EAOs and drug trafficking for trust-building.

Based on our assessment, the period when the previous relationship between Thailand and Myanmar did not revolve mostly around trust-building was after latter transitioned to democracy in the early 2010s. Both countries enhanced their cooperation in more substantive areas, ranging from trade and investment to border cooperation. During the NLD government of Aung San Suu Kyi, Thailand and Myanmar successfully deepened collaboration in managing PM 2.5 pollution, narcotics, and other mutual concerns. Some forcibly displaced people from Myanmar who had lived in Thailand for nearly three decades could also return. Thus, it is arguably that the Thai – Myanmar friendship reached its height under Suu Kyi's government.

Since the 2021 coup, however, that Thailand did not simply reduce its cooperation and level of engagement with the government in Nay Pyi Taw. Based on our interview with a diplomat familiar with the issue, the Thai government does not believe that sanctioning and abandoning Myanmar would help bring changes to the country. Besides, Thailand does not have the leverage to do so, given its burden of proximity. Thus, improving the relationship with the new regime, emphasizing the importance of trust-building with the junta and humanitarianism, were seen as a more appropriate approach (Official#2, interview, October 5, 2021).

From the Ministry of Foreign Affairs' perspective, Thailand sees itself as the only bridge connecting ASEAN and the world to Myanmar—as it has always been before Myanmar's democratic transition. However, for Thailand to play that role, the Thai government must prove itself trustworthy to Myanmar. In this spirit, Thailand has been acting in a way that seemingly supports the junta, ranging from allowing the junta representative to visit Bangkok and abstention from condemning Myanmar junta in the United Nations General Assembly (UNGA). It is noteworthy that the latter actions were also taken by all countries sharing a border with Myanmar (Bangkok Post 2021c). The recent visit of the Thai Ambassador to pay respect to Min Aung Hlaing before leaving her post reiterated this point.

Business-as-usual also means that Thailand would continue other government-to-government relations with the regime in Nay Pyi Taw. Economically, General Prayuth stated after the cabinet meeting on February 2, 2021, that Thailand would continue negotiating with the junta government regarding the Dawei special economic zone—whose contract with a Thai company was terminated by the Suu Kyi-led government in January 2021. The cabinet also appointed the Minister of Finance to re-negotiate the contract with the new Myanmar regime (Thansettakij 2021b). We believe that the Thai government continued economic relations with the junta because most Thai businesses investing in Myanmar are big companies, such as Italian Thai Development and PTT. They have already invested in several projects yet to receive appropriate financial support or economic returns (ThaiPBS 2021a). For this reason, they prefer to operate in Myanmar, hoping to reap economic benefits.

Moreover, development cooperation through the Neighbouring Countries Economic Development Cooperation Agency (NEDA) and the Thailand International Cooperation Agency (TICA) will also continue to engage with the junta's government. NEDA continued to provide a loan of nearly USD 50 million for Myanmar to develop electric infrastructure in the North Okkalapa and North Dagon regions (NEDA 2021). As well, it plans to provide more support for developing tap water and waste management systems in the Kayin State through the Union's Ministry of Construction. TICA also provided Covid-19 assistance to Myanmar through the Myanmar Red Cross. In September 2021, Thailand, for example, supported medical equipment in Myanmar, ranging from oxygen concentrators to surgical and examination gloves (Khaosod 2021d).

For the Thai Foreign Ministry, business-as-usual allows the Thai government to engage more deeply with the junta. It is also part of Thailand's trust-building process with the new regime in Myanmar. The Thai government seems to believe that what it has done to Myanmar since the coup makes the junta prefer to continue engaging with Thailand and prefer to have a Thai envoy visiting Myanmar—rather than the one appointed by ASEAN (Official#2, interview, October 5, 2021). It allows the Thai government to keep its communication lines open with the Nay Pyi Taw regime even as it adopts a wait-and-see attitude regarding how events will unfold in the country in the near future.

The Royal Thai Armed Forces and Military-to-Military (M2M) Relations

Another way Thailand's business-as-usual approach to Myanmar is through the engagement of the Thai armed forces. Military relations between Thailand and Myanmar had been hostile for many years throughout the Cold War. However, it gradually improved since the time of General Chatichai Choonhavan. The creation of the Joint Border Committee (JBC), convened in 1993, also helped foster closer collaboration between Thailand and Myanmar regarding border issues, leading to greater involvement of the military to take part in Thailand's foreign relations with Myanmar. Border cooperation thus strengthened ties between Thailand and Myanmar. It also led to establishing a reporting mechanism when gunfires or residues of conflicts inside Myanmar spills over into Thailand (Atipatya 2001).

Atipatya (2001) argued that military cooperation between Thailand and Myanmar preceded several tools established by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs. The development of military-to-military relations between Thailand and Myanmar grew from personal ties between generals on the both sides. During the commandership of General Chavalit Yongchaiyudh, Myanmar responded well to the Thai military's request for various border security cooperation because he had personal ties with General Muang Aye. The military bond also developed and grew when General Chettha Thanajaro became the supreme commander of the Royal Thai Armed Forces. The personal ties mainly developed through several rounds of high-level visits. Atipatya (2001) argues that Tatmadaw prefers to use casual and personal relationships for making contact because it does not force them to take any legal commitment.

In recent years, the Thai and Myanmar military developed closer partnership. This is reflected in General Prayuth's decision to visit Myanmar as the first overseas trip after staging a 2014 coup where he was received by President Thein Sein, himself a retired general (Lefevre and Marshall 2014). This visit also signified Myanmar's strategic importance for Thailand's military relations and interests.

The recent cohort of the Myanmar soldiers who staged the 2021 coup also had very close relationship with Thai generals. General Min Aung Hlaing saw himself as an adopted son of the former Thai premier General Prem Tinnsulanon. When Prem passed away in 2019, he also rushed to pay his respect and told the media of his affection for Prem (The Irrawaddy 2019). As well, through the endorsement of the Royal Thai Armed Forces, Min Aung Hlaing also received the Knight Grand Cross (First Class) of Thailand's Most Exalted Order of the White Elephant for 'maintaining close military relations between the two nations' (Bangkok Post 2018).

Close ties between the two militaries were also demonstrated after the February 2021 coup. In March, there were reports about the Thai army supplying 700 sacks of rice to the Myanmar soldiers, whose supplies were cut off by the Karen National Union (KNU). Once the media found out about the delivery, the commander of the Naresuan Force denied the allegation (Reuters 2021a). On March 27, the Thai military also sent personnel to a parade in Nay Pyi Taw on Myanmar's Armed Forces Day, and was among eight nations that did so. Thailand's deputy prime minister Prawit defended the move by stating that it had nothing to do with endorsing political violence in the country (Bangkok Post. 2021a).

An interview with one diplomat indicated that the military communication exchanges intensified between Thailand and Myanmar during the first few months after the coup—especially since the Myanmar junta already had personal ties with the Thai generals who are still in power (Official#2, interview, October 5, 2021). This open communication channels remain significant because the Tatmadaw still needs the support of the Thai Armed Forces for legitimation and support in different operations, most especially in managing their border areas.

While the Thai military seems to have a close collaboration with the Tatmadaw at the senior level, it appears that the Royal Thai Armed Forces have also developed close connection with EAOs at the operational level too. During the Cold War, the Thai military recognized the EAOs as the convenient buffer between Thailand and Myanmar, especially Karen National Union (KNU) under General Bo Mya, who shared strong anti-communist sentiment with Thai military. This close ties eventually faded as the Thai government increasingly favored the restoration of peace in the border areas in the early 2000s (The Irrawaddy 2007). However, the Thai military continues to maintain contacts with

EAOs due to their control of large areas along the Thai-Myanmar border. Allegedly, it was through their support and assistance that Thai investors and businesses were able to operate inside Myanmar within the ethnic-controlled territories. The ties between the Thai military and some EAOs have also complicated the trust building process with the Tatmadaw.

Other Alternative Tracks

Besides the G2G and M2M tracks, we would like to also point to alternative tracks under business-as-usual approach. Specifically, this involves local officials in the area of cross-border services, such as health service. Discussions with local doctors in the border district of Tak Province showed that the Thai medical staff has often operated cross-border, such as undertaking vaccination programs. Thai healthcare practitioners recognized that health concerns on the Myanmar side can always become a cross-border issue due to people's movement (Official#6, personal communication, February 5, 2022). A discussion with one village headman also reviewed similar cross-border dynamics. He said, 'I also consider people on the other side my villager. They always cross back and forth. Some people on the Myanmar side are also Thai people from our village' (Official#5, interview, February 4, 2022). This interview sheds light on the twin village cooperation, a form of the locally driven initiative from which community exchanges and diplomacy occur based on cross-border communal connections or familial relations (Srithongtham and Polbupha 2021). This sort of cooperation captured the border dynamics where the boundary may not define or shape people's actual sense of belonging.

Multilateral Affairs

The multilateral platforms, especially the regional bodies, provide another arena where Thailand fostered a relationship with Myanmar. ASEAN is the primary platform of engagement. Thailand and Singapore were at the forefront of endorsing ASEAN's engagement with Myanmar in the early 1990s, aimed at assisting the Myanmar junta government become a key international player (Ganesan 2006). This resulted in some positive outcome, such as the release of Aung San Suu Kyi from house arrest in 1997 after Myanmar acceded to the ASEAN's Treaty of Amity and Cooperation in Southeast Asia. However, after Myanmar became an ASEAN member, the junta government did not make much progress in opening up the country.

Thailand continued to use ASEAN as a platform for Myanmar engagement. Surin Pitsuwan, then Foreign Minister of Thailand, proposed 'flexible engagement' as a new cooperative approach among ASEAN members at the ASEAN ministerial meeting in 1998. He said:

ASEAN members perhaps no longer can afford to adopt a noncommittal stance and avoid passing judgement on events in a member country, simply on the grounds of 'non-interference'. To be sure, ASEAN's respect for the sovereignty of fellow members is one reason why the grouping has come this far and enjoyed such longevity. However, if domestic events in one member's territory impact adversely on another member's internal affairs, not to mention regional peace and prosperity, much can be said in favour of ASEAN members playing a more proactive role. Consequently, it is obvious that ASEAN countries have an overriding interest in the internal affairs of its fellow members and may, on occasion, find it necessary to recommend a certain course of action on specific issues that affect us all, directly or indirectly. Or, to be explicit, we may need to make intra-ASEAN relations more dynamic, more engaged, and, yes, more 'constructive' than before (cited in Haacke 1999).

This proposition experienced fierce opposition from Myanmar as it was seen targeting them specifically. It was also opposed by other countries, which saw this recommendation as vague and contradicting the principle of non-interference (Ganesan 2006). However, Surin Pitsuwan's suggestion demonstrated how Thailand, as in the past, used ASEAN as a platform to reshape its relations with Myanmar for Thailand's national interest.

While the Thai government continued to use ASEAN as a platform for engagement on Myanmar after the 2021 coup, it was not proactive in fostering the group's policy direction. Instead, the Thai representative has become more passive and let other member states to take the lead in guiding ASEAN positions toward Myanmar even though it has the most stake in the country's stability given its shared border. This then begs the question of whether Thailand remains relevant to ASEAN specifically in the context of the group's regional diplomacy towards an erring member.

Conclusion and Recommendations

Since the 2021 coup, this study argues that Thai government officials have felt the effects of the ongoing Myanmar crisis on Thailand. However, they have not developed a concrete policy position and response to the issue. Instead, they have depended mainly on the ad hoc approach and business-as-usual, which are both reactive. While some ad hoc actions, such as the responses to the forcibly displaced are beneficial, they remain insufficient to systematically address the impact of the crisis on Thailand. The Thai government needs to do more in responding to the situation as the country cannot afford to be complacent about its current policy. It needs to think more long-term about how its inactions will threaten Thailand's national interests and undermine regional security.

Although the close ties between Thailand and Myanmar under the current climate allows Bangkok to build trust with the junta in Nay Pyi Taw, such good relations could deteriorate as more people in Myanmar continue to oppose the junta including ethnic minorities who are fighting the military regime. The current approach will make it difficult for Thailand to engage with all parties as trust-building may become a never-ending process if the conflict becomes protracted.

Furthermore, Thailand's current dubious position can put it at odds with many migrant workers from Myanmar who have supported the resistance against the junta, even as they have been an important backbone of the Thai economy. As Cogan puts it, 'the outrage of the people of Myanmar—or Thailand—is not something to scuffle with. As migrant workers represent a significant portion of the Thai labor supply and the mobilization of these workers could present Prayuth with another front of political opposition' (Cogan 2021). As well, Thailand may be overshadowed by other ASEAN countries, especially Indonesia, Malaysia, and Singapore, who expect Thailand to do more to assist the Myanmar people who have been suffering since the coup. Thus, instead of giving priority to maintaining close ties with the Myanmar junta, Thailand needs to reflect and consider the implications of such policy for Thailand's interests as well as its standing and reputation in the international community.

For these reasons, we argue that it is time for Thailand to revisit its current position towards the Myanmar crisis and the junta and recraft its engagement approach. Thailand needs to be more proactive in responding to the Myanmar crisis. We propose a 'flexible approach,' which is more creative and beneficial for Thailand's national interests. This approach consists of three core elements: assistance for Myanmar refugees, flexible engagement with the junta, and support for federalism in Myanmar.

1. Assistance for Myanmar Refugees

We recognize the limitations of the ad hoc and business-as-usual engagement models with Myanmar, but Thailand may not yet be able to abandon them in the short-term. Instead, some measures need to be adopted to be more responsive to emerging situations. Specifically, assistance for Myanmar refugees remains an essential practice that Thailand must pursue. Humanitarianism is a life-saving activity to assist those in need of protection, including refugees who have crossed into Thailand and internally displaced persons who have sought asylum inside Myanmar—especially in the border areas. It includes food and medical service deliveries and other activities to save lives.

Thailand does not need to absolutely adhere to the purest form of humanitarianism but can integrate it with other frameworks, especially development. This will allow Thailand to have more humanitarian options in responding to refugee movements. The humanitarianism-development nexus is one of the possible models which will help ensure the protection of human security. It will also help Thailand showcase its contribution to Sustainable Development Goal 16 regarding reducing violence and protecting their fundamental freedom, especially freedom from fear.

Accordingly, Thailand's new humanitarian-development model can be more flexible as it focuses on the concerns of specific groups of refugees coming into Thailand. We refer to our recommended approach as 'flexible humanitarian-ism.' For the group of refugees who hope to return once the situation in Myanmar improves, the Thai government can expand the number of temporary safe areas throughout the border and designate the village headmen to serve as the area supervisor. They should not be rounded up and sent to cowsheds or sites heavily guarded by Thai soldiers.

In relation to the COVID-19 pandemic, the village health volunteers can collaborate with emerging volunteers from My-anmar to conduct health screening and assistance. Inasmuch as health officials in the local areas also have a regional mechanism for managing cross-border health challenges, they can play a more active role in developing a plan for addressing public health concerns. In terms of food and other assistance, the Thai government can request the provincial administration to collaborate with civil society organizations, including those operating in the network like the Border Consortium (TBC), the Asia Pacific Refugee Rights Network (APRRN), and the Coalition for the Rights of Refugees and Stateless Persons (CRSP).

We believe that civilian officials are better positioned to manage refugee situations along the border than the military because most of them are familiar with services. For example, village headmen may also be acquainted with their counterparts from the Myanmar side and, therefore, can specifically address local needs. The Thai military can continue to get involved in refugee management by providing a support role and focusing on border patrolling to prevent militarized cross-border effects.

For high-profile cases who prefer to get resettled in a third country, we recommend the Thai government apply the 2019 Regulation of the Office of the Prime Minister on the Screening of Aliens who Enter into the Kingdom and are Unable to Return to the Country of Origin. Thailand can serve as a bridge connecting the forcibly displaced with a third country through this mechanism. The application of the Regulation will allow Thailand to highlight its continuing effort to become a humanitarian champion. This reputation is well known in the international community, even though Thailand is not a party to the 1951 Refugee Convention and its 1967 Protocol.

In the long term, it is evident that the Myanmar crisis will not be resolved anytime soon and refugees may continue to be on the run and tossed like a ping-pong ball at the border. Hence, Thailand needs to develop a new framework for managing the forcibly displaced from Myanmar. Rather than treating them as refugees, Thailand should see them as potential human assets who can contribute positively to Thailand's economy, especially since the country is now experiencing a labor shortage.

In recent years, several reports indicate that Thailand needs more employers in various sectors, ranging from agriculture to shipping, as the country is experiencing an aging society (Bangkok Post 2020; Borneo Bulletin Digital 2022). Many refugees can be channeled to these sectors, especially within the border districts and the Mae Sot Special Economic, where officers have also raised concerns about labor shortage. Bangkok can request collaboration from local chambers of commerce and provincial administration to explore labor needs before gradually integrating some workers into those different workstreams. Section 63 of the 2017 Foreigners' Working Management Emergency Decree has provided a pathway for making the humanitarian-labor nexus possible. This channel can also be applied to those people who hope to come to Thailand specifically for economic opportunities.

The labor-management channel can presumably provide a legal pathway for refugees to remain in Thailand as migrant workers and help reduce the perpetuation of illegal permits, which allow officials to seek rent from refugees. As well, the availability of labor pools will likely provide an incentive for more investors in the Mae Sot Special Economic Zone. For example, investors from Japan and other countries who had to leave Myanmar following the coup can restart businesses in Thailand with the hope of returning to operate in Myanmar in the future. Officials can issue a three-year temporary work permit like what the European Union is currently doing with Ukrainian but limit their mobility to only border provinces. This will allow mobile refugees to fill in seasonal labor shortages in other areas, too.

Some officials may argue that flexible humanitarianism will become a 'pull factor.' However, this argument is misleading. Regardless of whether Thailand develops a refugee management system, there will always be refugees crossing into Thailand. The refugee movement does not depend on the openness of Thailand but on the severity of conflicts inside Myanmar. Rather than being reactive, Thailand can be more proactive on the humanitarian front and turn humanitarian challenges into development opportunities that can benefit Thailand's economy and border provinces' interests.

2. 'Flexible Engagement' with the Junta

The Thai government can continue to have a relationship with the junta in Nay Pyi Taw based on its need to keep all communication channels open. However, this engagement should be based on Thailand's better understanding of the ongoing situation inside Myanmar, which has changed drastically since the 2021 coup. The Thai government should establish a task force consisting of officials, academics, and civil society organizations to update the Myanmar situation weekly to have sufficient information to develop a firmer policy position and course of action on Myanmar.

In addition, Thailand should change its engagement approach toward the junta. Specifically, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs should seriously consider Dr. Surin Pitsuwan's 'flexible engagement' approach. Bilaterally, the Thai government needs to posit clearly to the junta that Thailand has a stake in the ongoing Myanmar crisis and therefore reserves the right to voice concerns and take more proactive actions towards the regime when needed. Ultimately, the Thai government needs to make the junta recognize that it is Thailand that the regime can depend on for legitimacy and support—especially when the international community and a large number of Myanmar people are increasingly abandoning them. Thailand should also take this opportunity to vigorously pressure the ruling junta to change its behavior, especially concerning its excessive use of force which also affects Thailand. It is time for the Thai government to recognize that a peaceful Myanmar is one of Thailand's prime national interests.

Multilaterally, the Thai government needs to be more proactive in ASEAN. Thailand used to be regarded as the leader of ASEAN particularly in mainland Southeast Asia. However, that role seems to have been overshadowed by the actions of other member states, especially Singapore and Indonesia, in recent years. ASEAN should continue to be on equal standing among all member states. However, when it comes to issues that affect Thailand's national interest, such as the Myanmar crisis, the Thai government must be more vocal in mobilizing regional support to defend its national interests. Thailand can take the lead in bringing the Myanmar issue to the ASEAN discussion with the hope of finding a regional solution. It is essential to take note that the instability in Myanmar have serious regional security implications, including the growing geopolitical rivalry between major powers.

3. Supporting Federalism in Myanmar for Lasting Peace

The final component of our 'flexible approach' proposal is to have Thailand engage with other stakeholders inside Myanmar, including the NUG, NUCC, EAOs, PDFs, and CDMs. Maintaining contact with them will ensure that Thailand can have access to the future government if the opposition forces eventually win over the Tatmadaw. They also have a strong belief in the importance of pushing for a federal system in Myanmar, which should be in the interest of Thailand. Since the early 2000s, Thailand wishes to see peace in country so that the Thai border would be more prosperous and secure. As the 2015 Nationwide Ceasefire Agreement broke apart in the light of the coup, the federal model enshrined in the Federal Democracy Charter should be supported as it is Thailand's hope for a peaceful Myanmar.

There is no doubt that the federal model will allow all states in Myanmar to have an equal footing and provide a clear separation of powers between the federal and state governments to stabilize Myanmar. As most parties in Myanmar agree to the federal model, Thailand has every reason to endorse it. Federalism may not be the Union's perfect system, but it can ensure that all groups in Myanmar can continue to co-exist peacefully. The Thai government must recognize that it cannot afford to see Myanmar breaking apart into several independent units. That would guarantee nothing but an endless conflict that will severely hamper development along the border and jeopardize Thailand's national security.

The Thai government should have political will and convictions to protect its national interests in the light of the civil war in Myanmar. Thailand needs to formulate a better policy position with a clear eye on protecting its national interest, and act accordingly to respond more effectively to the Myanmar crisis, which may become a protracted conflict. The Thai government must never forget that Thailand will never be secure if Myanmar fails to restore peace and stability.

References

English

Alden, Chris, and Amnon Aran. 2016. Foreign Policy Analysis: New Approaches. Second Edition. London: Routledge.

Aljazeera. 2021a. "Myanmar's Military on 'Killing Spree' Against Protesters: Amnesty," March 11. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/3/11/myanmar-juntas-systematic-killing-spree-targeted-protesters.

Aljazeera. 2021b. "Thousands Poised to Flee to Thailand Due to Violence in Myanmar," April 30. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/4/30/thousands-in-myanmar-poised-to-flee-violence-to-flee-to-fl

Aljazeera. 2021c. "Myanmar's Anti-Coup Bloc to Form a 'Defence Force'," May 6. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/5/6/myanmars-anti-coup-bloc-to-form-a-defence-force.

Aljazeera. 2021d. "Thailand Concerned over Violence in Myanmar," June 5. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/6/6/thailand-concerned-over-violence-in-myanmar.

Aljazeera. 2021e. "75 Children Killed, 1,000 Detained Since Myanmar Coup: UN Experts," July 17. Retrieved on July 20, 2021, from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/7/17/75-children-killed-1000-detained-since-myanmar-coup-un-experts.

Apisitniran, Lamonphet. 2021. "Amata Halts Yangon Estate after Coup," Bangkok Post, February 3. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.bangkokpost.com/business/2061587/amata-halts-yangon-estate-after-coup.

Arayasukawat, Paphamon. 2021. "Myanmar Imposes Ban on 5 Thai Drinking Products," National News Bureau of Thailand, May 2. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://thainews.prd.go.th/en/news/detail/TCATG210502105435350.

Assistance Association for Political Prisoners. 2022. "Daily Briefing in Relation to the Military Coup," April 7. Retrieved on April 7, 2021, from https://aappb.org/?p=20969.

Aung, San Yamin. 2020a. "Critics Slam Myanmar Pro-Military Parties' Meeting with Army Chief," The Irrawaddy, August 18. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/elections/critics-slam-myanmar-pro-military-parties-meeting-army-chief.html.

Aung, San Yamin. 2020b. "Military's Call for Copies of Voting Documents 'Unlawful': Myanmar's Election Body," The Irrawaddy, December 8. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/elections/militarys-call-copies-voting-documents-unlawful-myanmars-election-body.html.

Aung, San Yamin. 2020c. "Myanmar Military Claims to Find Over 70,000 Irregularities on Voter Lists," The Irrawaddy, December 24. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/elections/myanmar-military-claims-find-70000-irregularities-voter-lists.html.

Aung, San Yamin. 2021. "Myanmar Military Demands Proof November Election Was Fair," The Irrawaddy, January 21. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/elections/myanmar-military-demands-proof-november-election-fair.html.

Banco, Erin. 2021. "U.S. J&J Covid Vaccine Doses Will Be Sent to Thailand-Myanmar Border," Politico, November 17. Retrieved on November 24, 2021, from https://www.politico.com/news/2021/11/17/jj-covid-vaccine-thailand-myanmar-522820.

Bandial, Ain. 2021. "ASEAN Excludes Myanmar Junta Leader from Summit in Rare Move," Reuters, October 17. Retrieved on December 4, 2021 from https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/asean-chair-brunei-confirms-junta-leader-not-invited-sum-mit-2021-10-16/.

Bangkok Post. 2018. "Ties Forged in 'Brotherhood'," February 19. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.bangkok-post.com/world/1414291/ties-forged-in-brotherhood.

Bangkok Post. 2020. "Thailand Forges New Path for Food Exports to China," July 19. Retrieved on April 8, 2022, from https://www.bangkokpost.com/business/1953948/thailand-forges-new-path-for-food-exports-to-china.

Bangkok Post. 2021a. "DPM Prawit Calls Myanmar Coup 'Their Internal Affair'," February 1. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.bangkokpost.com/world/2060655/dpm-prawit-calls-myanmar-coup-their-internal-affair.

Bangkok Post. 2021b. "At least 90 Killed on Myanmar 'Day of Shame'," March 27. Retrieved onJuly 20, 2021, from https://www.bangkokpost.com/world/2090579/at-least-16-killed-on-myanmar-day-of-shame.

Bangkok Post. 2021c. "ASEAN Leaders Agree 5-Point Plan for Myanmar," April 25. Retrieved on July 20, 2021, from https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/2104915/asean-leaders-agree-5-point-plan-for-myanmar.

Bangkok Post. 2021d. "UN Calls for Member States to 'Prevent the Flow of Arms' into Myanmar," June 19. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.bangkokpost.com/world/2134919/un-calls-for-member-states-to-prevent-the-flow-of-arms-into-myanmar.

Bangkok Post. 2021d. "Govt Defends Decision not to Back UN Myanmar Motion," June 21. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/2135523/govt-defends-decision-not-to-back-un-myanmar-motion.

Bangkok Post. 2021e. "Thailand Seeks End to Myanmar Crisis," July 13. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.bang-kokpost.com/thailand/general/2147587/thailand-seeks-end-to-myanmar-crisis.

Bangkok Post. 2021f. "Myanmar Visit Was About Humanitarian Aid, FM says," November 26. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/2221711/myanmar-visit-was-about-humanitarian-aid-fm-says.

BBC. 2021a. "Myanmar Coup: Aung San Suu Kyi Detained as Military Seizes Control," February 1. Retrieved on July 20, 2021, from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-55882489.

BBC. 2021b. "Myanmar Election: No Evidence Fraud in 2020 Vote, Observers Say," May 17.Retrieved on July 20, 2021, from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-57144397.

Beohmke, Frederick J., Sean Gailmard, and John W. Patty. "Business as Usual: Interest Group Access and Representation across Policy-Making Venues." Journal of Public Policy 33(1):3–33.

Borneo Bulletin Digital. 2022. "Thailand Eyes More Agricultural Exports Shipped to China," April 5. Retrieved on April 8, 2022, from https://borneobulletin.com.bn/thailand-eyes-more-agricultural-exports-shipped-to-china/.

Cabot, Cyrielle. 2021. "Myanmar Ethnic Groups Unite in Fight Against Army, Sights Set on Federal Rights," France 24, April 14. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.france24.com/en/asia-pacific/20210414-myanmar-ethnic-groups-unite-in-fight-against-army-sights-set-on-federal-rights.

Chongcharoen, Piyarat. 2021. "Myanmar Migrants Nabbed in Kanchanaburi," Bangkok Post, June 6. Retrieved on December 4, 2021, from https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/2127699/myanmar-migrants-nabbed-in-kanchanaburi.

Cogan, Mark S. 2021. "Thailand and Myanmar's Militaries Get Cozy, But at What Cost?" Southeast Asia Globe, March 4. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://southeastasiaglobe.com/thailand-myanmar-relations/.

DW. 2021. "Myanmar Army Backtracks Amid Coup Fears," January 30. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.dw.com/en/myanmar-army-backtracks-amid-coup-fears/a-56390671.

France24. 2021a. "'Milk Tea Alliance' Blends Asian Discontents – But How Strong Is the Brew?," March 1. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.france24.com/en/asia-pacific/20210301-milk-tea-alliance-blends-asian-discontents-but-how-strong-is-the-brew.

France24. 2021b. "Myanmar Rebel Group Says Has Captured Military Base Near Thai Border," April 27. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.france24.com/en/asia-pacific/20210427-myanmar-rebel-group-says-has-captured-military-base-near-thai-border.

France24. 2021c. "I Couldn't Kill Innocent People': Myanmar Soldiers Defect to Join Resistance," December 10. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.france24.com/en/asia-pacific/20211210-i-couldn-t-kill-innocent-people-myanmar-soldiers-defect-to-join-resistance.

Freedom House. 2017. "Freedom in the World 2017: Myanmar." Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://freedomhouse.org/country/myanmar/freedom-world/2017.

Ganeson, N. 2006. "Thai-Myanmar-ASEAN Relations: The Politics of Face and Grace," Asian Affairs: An American Review 33(3):131-149.

Huang, Roger L. 2013. "Re-Thinking Myanmar's Political Regime: Military Rule in Myanmar and Implications for Current Reforms." Contemporary Politics 19(3): 247-61.

Hudson, Valerie M. 2014. Foreign Policy Analysis: Classic and Contemporary Theory. Second Edition. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield.

Human Rights Watch. 2021. "Myanmar: Thai State-Owned Company Funds Junta," May 25. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/05/25/myanmar-thai-state-owned-company-funds-junta.

International Crisis Group. 2021. "Responding to the Myanmar Coup," February 16. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-east-asia/myanmar/b166-responding-myanmar-coup.

ISEAS. 2021. "Webinar on "Thailand and the Myanmar Crisis," October 27. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.iseas.edu.sg/media/event-highlights/webinar-on-thailand-and-the-myanmar-crisis/.

Karen News. 2022. "The Symbolic Peace Town – Lay Kay Kaw – Now a Battle Ground, as Burma Army Bombs and Loots," January 24. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://karennews.org/2022/01/the-symbolic-peace-town-lay-kay-kaw-now-a-battle-ground-as-burma-army-bombs-and-loots/.

Khaosod English. 2021. "Thai Soldiers Send Back Refugees Fleeing Myanmar," March 30. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.khaosodenglish.com/news/crimecourtscalamity/2021/03/30/thai-soldiers-send-back-refugees-fleeing-myanmar/.

Kislenko, Arne. 2002. "Bending with the Wind: The Continuity and Flexibility of Thai Foreign Policy." International Journal 57(4):537-61.

Krishna, Geetanjali and Sally Howard. 2021. "Myanmar Doctors are under Fire from the Military and Covid-19." BMJ 375(n2409):1–3.

Lee, Chen. 2021. "ASEAN's Huge Gamble on Myanmar," May 24. Retrieved on April 4, 2022, from https://www.lowyinstitute.org/ the-interpreter/asean-s-huge-gamble-myanmar.

Lefevre, Amy S., and Andrew R.C. Marshall. 2014. "Old Soldiers to Meet as Thai PM Makes Myanmar His First Foreign Visit," Reuters, October 7. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-thailand-myanmar-idUSKCN-0HW25120141007.

Lwin, Nan. 2021. "Myanmar Election Body Rejects Military Allegations of Electoral Fraud." The Irrawaddy, January 28. Retrieved on July 20, 2021 from https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-election-body-rejects-military-allegations-elector-al-fraud.html.

Maulia, Erwida and Koya Jibiki. 2021. "Indonesia and Myanmar Foreign Ministers Meet in Bangkok," NikkeiAsia, February 24. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Myanmar-Crisis/Indonesia-and-Myanmar-foreign-ministers-meet-in-Bangkok.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs. 2021. "Statement on the Situation in the Republic of the Union of Myanmar, 11 March 2021," March 11. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.mfa.go.th/en/content/thailandstatementonmyanmar-11mar2021-2?cate=5d5bcb4e15e39c306000683c.

Mishra, Stuti. 2021. "Myanmar Coup Timeline: How Did We Get Here?," The Independent, February 1. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/myanmar-coup-timeline-suu-kyi-history-b1795773.html.

Myanmar Study Group. 2022. "Myanmar Study Group: Final Report Anatomy of the Military Coup and Recommendations for U.S. Response," February 1. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/02/myanmar-study-group-final-report.

Ng, Eileen, and Jim Gomez. 2021. "Myanmar Skips ASEAN Summit after Its Military Ruler Excluded," ABC News, October 26. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/myanmar-skips-asean-summit-protest-generals-exclusion-80783071.

Paribatra, Pinitbhand. 2013. "Thailand's Relationship with Its Neighbors: A Study of BorderConflict From 1973 to 2011. PhD Dissertation, Northern Illinois University.

Radio Free Asia. 2021. "Philippine, Thai Leaders Cite COVID-19 for Decision to Skip ASEAN's Myanmar Summit," April 22. Retrieved on July 20, 2021, from https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/skip-04222021173553.html.

Reuters. 2021a. "Thai Army Denies Supplying Rice to Myanmar Forces," March 20. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-myanmar-politics-thailand-idUKKBN2BC0H3.

Reuters. 2021b. "Total, Chevron Suspend Payments to Myanmar Junta from Gas Project," May 27. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/total-chevron-suspend-payments-myanmar-junta-gas-project-2021-05-27/.

Reuters. 2022. "Exclusive: Myanmar Army Defector Recounts Heavy Losses Inflicted by Chin Rebels," February 12. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/exclusive-myanmar-army-defector-recounts-heavy-losses-inflict-ed-by-chin-rebels-2022-02-11/.

Roberts, B. Christopher. 2011. "Changing Myanmar: International Diplomacy and the Futility of Isolation," Security Challenges, Vol. 7(4):77-101.

Sarni, William, and Gregory Koch. 2018. Creating 21st Century Abundance through Public Policy Innovation. London: Routledge.

Soe Thuzar Myint. 2018. "Siam-Myanmar Relations Through the Perspective of the Royal Orders of Burma." Journal of Burma Studies 22(1): 31-70.

Stone, Rupert. 2021. "Myanmar Coup Provides Drug Traffickers with Ideal Conditions," NikkeiAsia, May 28. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Myanmar-Crisis/Myanmar-coup-provides-drug-traffickers-with-ideal-conditions.

ThaiPBS. 2021a. "The Inside Story of Thailand and Myanmar's Troubled Dawei Mega-Project," January 25. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.thaipbsworld.com/the-inside-story-of-thailand-and-myanmars-troubled-dawei-mega-project/.

ThaiPBS. 2021b. "Thai Government Urged to Formalise Cross Border Assistance to Myanmar," November 8. Retrieved on November 15, 2021, from https://www.thaipbsworld.com/thai-government-urged-to-formalise-cross-border-assistance-to-myanmar/.

The Diplomat. 2021. "How the Milk Tea Alliance Is Remaking Myanmar," July 23. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://thediplomat.com/2021/07/how-the-milk-tea-alliance-is-remaking-myanmar/.

The Economist. 2021. "Rebels Fighting Myanmar's Junta Are Doing Better Than Expected," October 30. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.economist.com/asia/2021/10/30/rebels-fighting-myanmars-junta-are-doing-better-than-expected.

Declaration of the Federal Democracy Union. 2021. "The Federal Democracy Charter Part I - 2021," English Edition.

The Irrawaddy. 2007. "A New Blow to the KNU," February 2. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www2.irrawaddy.com/opin-ion_story.php?art_id=6707.

The Irrawaddy. 2018. "I Don't Think the West Understands Myanmar'," October 23. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/in-person/i-dont-think-the-west-understands-myanmar.html.

The Irrawaddy. 2019. "Myanmar Military Chief Pays Respects to Thai Statesman Gen. Prem," May 31. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-military-chief-pays-respects-thai-statesman-gen-prem.html.

The Irrawaddy. 2021a. "Who's Who in Myanmar's National Unity Government," April 16.Retrieved on July 20, 2021, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/whos-myanmars-national-unity-government.html.

The Irrawaddy. 2021b. "ASEAN Summit on Myanmar Should Include NUG, Not Legitimize Junta," April 20. Retrieved on July 20, 2021, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/opinion/editorial/asean-summit-myanmar-include-nug-not-legitimize-junta.html.

The Irrawaddy. 2021c. "Chinese Casino City in Myanmar Recruiting Despite COVID-19 Crisis," July 19. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/chinese-casino-city-in-myanmar-recruiting-despite-covid-19-crisis.html.

The Irrawaddy. 2021d. "Thai Police Under Orders to Arrest Members of Myanmar's Shadow Govt," September 7. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/thai-police-under-orders-to-arrest-members-of-myanmars-shadow-govt.html.

The Irrawaddy. 2021e. "Myanmar Junta Violating Daw Aung San Suu Kyi's Rights by Holding Her in Secret Location: Legal Experts," September 17. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-junta-violating-daw-aung-san-suu-kyis-rights-by-holding-her-in-secret-location-legal-experts.html.

The Irrawaddy. 2021f. "Save the Children Confirms Two Workers Killed in Massacre by Myanmar Junta," December 29. Retrieved on April 6, 2022, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/save-the-children-confirms-two-workers-killed-in-massacre-by-myanmar-junta.html.

The Irrawaddy. 2022. "Allied Forces Seize Myanmar Junta Artillery Outpost," February 17. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/allied-forces-seize-myanmar-junta-artillery-outpost.html.

The Straits Times. 2021. "Myanmar military won't allow Asean envoy to meet Suu Kyi: Junta spokesman," October 14. Retrieved on April 6, 2022, from https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/myanmar-military-wont-allow-asean-envoy-to-meet-suu-kyi-spokesman.

Thura, Myat. 2020. "Myanmar Tatmadaw Will Accept Election Result of the People," The Myanmar Times, November 8. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.mmtimes.com/news/myanmar-tatmadaw-will-accept-election-result-people.

Tun, Htet Myet Min, and Moe Thuzar. 2022. "Myanmar's National Unity Consultative Council: A Vision of Myanmar's Federal Future," January 5. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://fulcrum.sg/myanmars-national-unity-consultative-council-a-vi-sion-of-myanmars-federal-future/.

UAC News. 2021. "The Ordeals of Myanmar's Child Soldiers," June 15. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.ucanews.com/news/the-ordeals-of-myanmars-child-soldiers/92821.

UNHCR. 2022. "Myanmar Emergency Update (as of 01 March 2022)." Reliefweb, September 1. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/myanmar-emergency-update-1-march-2022.

UNICEF. 2022. "UNICEF Myanmar Humanitarian Situation Report No. 2: 1 March to 31 March 2022." Reliefweb. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://reliefweb.int/report/myanmar/unicef-myanmar-humanitarian-situation-report-no-2-31-march-2022.

UN News. 2021. "Myanmar: From Political Crisis, to 'Multi-dimensional Human Rights Catastrophe' – Bachelet," July 6. Retrieved on July 20, 2021, from https://news.un.org/en/story/2021/07/1095392.

Viteritti, Joseph P. 1982. "Policy Analysis in the Bureaucracy: An Ad Hoc Approach." Public Administration Review 42(5):466-74.

VOA NEWS. 2022a. "Myanmar's Ethnic Armies, Resistance Forces Plan to Boost Operations," February 17. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.voanews.com/a/myanmar-ethnic-armies-resistance-forces-plan-to-boost-operations/6445835.html.

VOA NEWS. 2022b. "Despite Risk of Death, Thailand Sends Myanmar Refugees Back," April 7, April 8, 2022, from https://www.voanews.com/a/despite-risk-of-death-thailand-sends-myanmar-refugees-back-/6518846.html.

Wai ,Yu. 2019. "Talking Trade and Investments with Thailand's Economic Counselor in Myanmar," The Myanmar Times. September 11. Retrieved on April 7, from https://www.mmtimes.com/news/talking-trade-and-investments-thailands-economic-counsellor-myanmar.html.

Wongcha-um, Panu. 2021. "Thousands of Myanmar Villagers Poised to Flee Violence to Thailand, Group Says," Reuters. April 30. Retrieved on July 20, 2021, from https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/thousands-myanmar-villagers-poised-flee-violence-thailand-group-says-2021-04-30/.

Wongcha-um Panu and Panarat Thepgumpanat. 2021 "Thailand Denies Forcing Back Myanmar Refugees Blocked at Border," Reuters. March 29. Retrieved on July 20, 2021, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-myanmar-politics-karen-idUSKBN-2BL1JY.

Zaw, Naing Htet. 2020a. "Myanmar Military's Criticism of Election Commission Worries Local Observers, Foreign Diplomats," The Irrawaddy, November 4. Retrieved on November 16, 2021, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/elections/myanmar-militarys-criticism-election-commission-worries-local-observers-foreign-diplomats.html.

Zaw, Naing Htet. 2020b. "USDP's Call to Re-Run General Election Doesn't Reflect Military View: Spokesman," The Irrawaddy, November 16. Retrieved on November 16, 2021, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/elections/usdps-call-re-run-general-election-doesnt-reflect-military-view-spokesman.html.

Bangkokbiznews. 2021. "The Royal Thai Army Protests Myanmar for Firing Bullets into Thailand's Soil, And Strenthens Its Force-Battle Area Equipment," December 28. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.bangkokbiznews.com/politics/979630. [กรงเทพธรกจ. 2564. "ทบ. ประทวง เมยนมา ยงกระสนตกฝริเทย พรอมคงกำลง-ยทโธปกรณพษ์ท8รบ," 28 ธนวาคม.]

Daily News. 2021. "Thailand Caught in the Crossfire among Clashes in Myanmar," April 28, p.2.[เดลนวส. 2564. "พมาปะทะเดอดไทยโดนลกหลง," 28 เมษายน. หนา 2.]

Krungthep Turakij. 2021. The State Sends a Signal to Move Forward with 'Dawei'," February 3. p. 1, 4. [กรงเทพธรกจ. 2564. "รฐสงสญญาณเดนหนา'ทวาย'," 3 กมภาพนธ. หนา 1, 4.]

Khaosod. 2021a. "Urgent! Myanmar Soldiers Seize Checkpoints, Close borders, Cut off Internet Signal—Expected to Lose 50 million," February 1. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://www.khaosod.co.th/breaking-news/news_5859043. [ขาวสด. 2564ก. "ดวน! ทหารพมายดดาน ปดพรมแดน ตดสญญาณเนต คาดสงออกสญ50ลาน," 1 กมภาพนธ.]

Khaosod. 2021b. "Big Tu Admitted-Myanmar Ordered Thai Rice," March 25, p. 10.[ขาวสด. 2564ข. 'บธิต'รบแลว-พมาส**ร**ช**ธ์**ขาวไทย. 25 มนาคม. หนา 10.]

Khaosod. 2021c. "3rd Army Area Prepares for Burmese Refugees." March 29. P. 2.[ขาวสต. 2564ค. "ภาค3เตรยมรบผหนภยเมยนมา," 29 มนาคม. หนา 2.]

Khaosod. 2021d. "MFA Reveals that Thailand Assists Myanmar Coping with COVID-19, Donating Medical Equipment and 300 Cylinders of Oxygen, Worth 4.8 Million Baht in Total," October 7. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.khaosod.co.th/politics/news 6664497.]

[ขาวสด. 2564ง. "กต. เผยไทยชวยพมารบมอโควด มอบอปกรณแพทย ออกซเจน 300 ถง รวม 4.8 ลานบาท," 7 ตลาคม.]

Matichon. 2021a. "'Big Tu' Supports Democracy 'Min Aung Hlaing'; 'Myanmar's Police AlsoResist the Coup." February 11, p. 10. [มตชน. 2564ก. 'บธิ์ต'หนนปชต.'มนอองลาย' 'ตร.เมยนมา'เอาดวยตานปว. 11 กมภาพนธ. หนา 10.]

Matichon. 2021b. "Chiang Rai to Prepare for Burmese Refugees," March 14, p. 6.[มตชน. 2564ข. "เชยงรายรบมอเมยนมาทะลก," 14 มนาคม. หนา 6.]

MGRonline. 2021. "Uninterruptedly, Both Drugs and Burma Fled into the City. One night, Pha Muang Soldiers Intercepted Them along the Border," October 20. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://mgronline.com/local/detail/9640000103841. [ผจดการออนไลน. 2564. "มาไมขาดสายท\$ยานรถ-พมาหนเขาเมอง คนเดยวทหารผาเมองสกดจบไดตลอดแนว," 20 ตลาคม.]

MGRonline. 2022a. "Pha Muang Soldiers Capture Daily, Another 40 Myanmar People Were Smuggled into the City Illegally - Escorts across the Border Cost 20,000 per Person," January 1. Retrieved on April 7, 2022. from https://mgronline.com/local/detail/9650000004962.

[ผจดการออนไลน. 2565ก. "ทหารผาเมองรวบรายวนอก 40 คนเมยนมาลกลอบเขาเมองผด กม.- จายผนำพาขามชายแดนหวละ 2 หมร์," 1 มกราคม.]

MGRonline. 2022b. "Min Aung Hlaing" Appears to the Public, Thai Ambassador Met Before Leaving Her Post," March 10. Retrieved on April 6, 2022. from https://mgronline.com/indochina/detail/9650000023704. [ผจดการออนไลน. 2565ข. "มนอองหลาย" ปรากฏตวแลว ทต์ไทย์โดเขาอำลาครบวาระ," 10 มนาคม.]

Naewna. 2021a. "Thai Army Monitors Burmese People, Preparing Safe Areas/Preventing Illegal Activities," March 20, p. 9. [แนวหนา. 2564ก. "ทบ.จบตาเมยนมาแหเขาไทยจดจดรองรบ/เฝาระวงทาผดกม.," 20 มนาคม. หนา 9.]

Naewna. 2021b. "Myanmar' Fires a Thai-national Boat, Accusing of Not Stop for the Inspection, Thai Security Force Rushed to Solve the Conflict," April 22, p. 1,2.[แนวหน้า. 2564ข. "เมียนมา'ยิงถล่มเรือไทยอ้างไม่ยอมหยุดให้ตรวจฝ่ายความมั่นคงรุดเคลียร์," 22 เมษายน. หน้า 1, 2.]

Neighbouring Countries Economic Development Cooperation Agency (NEDA). 2021. "Summary on Financial Assistance Program 'Myanmar: Electric Power System Development Project in Yangon". Retrieved on November 21, 2021, from https://tinyurl.com/2p9a6y97.

[สำนักงานความร่วมมือพัฒนาเศรษฐกิจกับประเทศเพื่อนบ้าน. 2564. "สรุปข้อมูลโครงการให้ความช่วยเหลือทางการเงิน 'ประเทศเมียนมา: โครงการปรับปรุงระบบไฟฟ้าในเมืองย่างกุ้ง".]

Orathai Srithongtham, Aomthip Polbupha. 2021. "Cooperation Model on Trans-border Patient Referral System between Thailand and Myanmar, Laos PDR, and Cambodia: Outcome of International Cooperation Measures," Journal of Health Science, Vol. 30 Supplement 2.

[อรทัย ศรีทองธรรม, อ้อมทิพย์ พลบุปผา. 2564. "รูปแบบความร่วมมือในการส่งต่อผู้ป่วยระหว่าง ประเทศไทยกับประเทศเมียนมาร์ ลาว และกัมพูชา: ผลลัพธ์จากมาตรการความร่วมมือ ระหว่างประเทศ," วารสารวิชาการสาธารณสุข, ปีที่ 30 ฉบับเพิ่มเติม 2.]

Poksak Nilubol. 2008. Understanding Burma through the Experience of Poksak Nilubol, Former Ambassador to Yangon, 1995-2008. Bangkok: The Thailand Research Fund.

[ปกศกดุ ุโเลอบล. 2551. เขาใจพมา ผานประสบการณของปกศกดุ ุโเลอบล อดตเอกอครราชทต ณ กรงยางกง พ.ศ. 2538-2551. กรงเทพฯ: สำนกงานกองทนสนบสนนการวจย.]

PPTV. 2021. "Mae Hong Son Evacuates 450 Villagers, Fleeing the Collateral Damage from Clashes between Karen KNU and Myanmar Military," April 27. Retrieved on November 4, 2021, from https://tinyurl.com/3n6zapdm.

[PPTV. 2564. "แมฮองสอน อพยพชาวบาน 450 คน หนลกหลง "กะเหร§ง KNU" ปะทะเมยนมา," 27 เมษายน.]

Prachachat Turakij. 2021. "Myanmar Crisis Jeopardizes Thai Investment, Banking System Clashes-MAMA Factory Halts." March 11-14, p. 1, 9.

[ประชาชาตธรกจ. 2564. "วกฤตเมยนมาปวนทนไทย ระบบแบงกเด $\hat{\mathbf{b}}$ ง-มามาปดโรงงาน," 11-14 มนาคม. หนา 1, 9]

Royal Thai Government Gazette. 2020. "Announcement of the Ministry of Interior Regarding to the Permission for Some Aliens in the Kingdom as a Special Case," Book 137 Section 229, September 30, 2020.

[ราชกจจานเบกษา. 2563. "ประกาศกระทรวงมหาดไทย เร**5**ง ประกาศกระทรวงมหาดไทย เร**5**ง การอนญาตใหคนตางดาวบางจำพวกอยใน ราชอาณาจกรเปนกรณพเศษ," เลม 137 ตอนท⊈29, 30 กนยายน 2563.]

Sanook news. 2021. "The Thai Side Was Taken Aback by the Ammunition of War Weapons that Washed up on the Thai Coast from Myanmar's Roof. It Fortunately Did not Blow up," December 25. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://www.sanook.com/news/8494122/.

[สนก. 2564. "ฝ\$ไทยผวา กระสนอาวธสงคราม ขามฝ\$จากเมยนมา ปกคาหลงคาบาน โชคดไม ระเบด," 25 ธนวาคม.]

Siamrath. 2021. "Soldiers Chor Kor. Ror. 14., Police, and Administrate, Apprehend 184 Smuggled-in Foreign Workers," November 25. Retrieved on December 4, 2021, fromhttps://siamrath.co.th/n/300526.

[สยามรฐ. 2564. "ทหาร ฉร.ร.14. - ตร. - ปกครอง จบแรงงาน ตางดาวลอบเขาเมอง 184 คน," 25 พฤศจกายน.]

Sirimon Atipatya. 2001. "The Military and the Thai Foreign Affairs: A Case Study of the Role of the Royal Thai Army in the Thai-Burmese Relations (1996-1998)." MA Thesis, Chulalongkorn University.

[สรมน อตแพทย. 2544. "ทหารกบการตางประเทศไทย: ศกษาบทบาทของกองทพบกไทยในความ สมพนธระหวางไทย-พมา (พ.ศ. 2539 - 2541)." วทยานพนธศลปศาสตรมหาบณฑต จฬาลงกรณมหาวทยาลย.]

Surapong Jayanama. 2007. Political Diplomacy Is not a Personal Matter. Bangkok: Sayam Publishing. [สรพงษ ชยนาม. 2550. การทตการเมองไม่ใชเร8งสวนตว. กรุงเทพฯ: สำนกพมพศยาม.]

Surapong Jayanama. 2016. Thailand's Policy towards Burma. Bangkok: Sayam Publishing.[สรพงษ ชยนาม. 2559. นโยบายของไทยตอพมา. กรงเทพฯ: สำนกพมพศยาม.]

Thairath. 2021a. ""Myanmar" Uprising Affects Import from Thailand, Workers Out for Protest Stop the Production Line," March 17. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.thairath.co.th/business/market/2051673. [โทยรฐ. 2564ก. ""เมยนมา" ไมสงบกระทบสงออกไทย คนงานประทวงโรงงานหยดผลต," 17 มนาคม.]

Thairath. 2021b. "Soldiers from Myanmar's Mae Sot Border Fire on Karen. The Thai Were Terrified and Fled Beneath the Stilts," December 27. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, fromhttps://www.thairath.co.th/news/local/north/2274527. [ไทยรฐ. 2564ข. "ชายแดนแมสอดระอ ทหารเมยนมายงถลมกะเหร\$งหนก ราษฎรไทยผวาหนองใตถน," 27 ธนวาคม.]

Thansetttakij. 2021a. "150 Companies Concern that Military Regime Would Last Long, and Imminent Sanctions from Global Response Could Halt the Investment" February 3. Retrieved on November 5, 2021, from https://www.thansettakij.com/business/467188.

[ฐานเศรษฐกจ. 2564ก. "150 บรษทผวา ทหารเมยนมาอยยาว โลกจอควำบาตร-ลงทนชะงก," 3 กมภาพนธ.]

Thansettakij. 2021b. 'Arkhom' Push the Negotiation Forward to Invest 4.5 Billion Baht in Dawei," February 4-6, p. 1,11. [ฐานเศรษฐกจ. 2564ข. "อาคม'ลยเจรจากา4.5พนล. ดนทวาย." 4-6 กมภาพนธ. หนา 1,11.]

Transborder news. 2022. "Refugees Urge Thailand's Government not to Immediately Push Them back, Revealing their hardship After the Myanmar Army Continuously Attacking on Villages, Water Scarcity Is Critical. According to the Tak Border Command Center, Thousands of People Have Crossed to the Thai Side of Umphang," April 1. Retrieved on April 7, 2022, from https://transbordernews.in.th/home/?p=31113.

[สำนกขาวชายขอบ. 2565. "ผหนภยการสรบวอนรฐไทยอยาเรงรบผลกดนออก เผยชวตสดลำบาก หลงกองทพพมาโจมตหมบานตอเน**ร**ง ขาดแคลนนำสะอาดข**ร**์เวกฤต ศนยส**ร**การชายแดน ตากระบขามมาฝ**รี**เทยดานอมผางแลวนบพน," 1 เมษายน.]